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	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	In accordance with Standing Orders, para 7, the following items were starred for discussion:
Agenda item 10(b)

Academic Standards Committee

· Examinations for part-year study abroad students

· Optional Coursework

· English Language Support

Agenda item 11(a)

Library Committee Report

Agenda item 12(b)

Budget Update 2005/06

Agenda item 13

Amendments to Ordinances and Regulations

· Name of English Language Teaching Centre


	 1/06


	MINUTES
	

	
	
	

	Approved
	The Minutes of the meeting held on 7 December 2005.

	 2/06

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION
	

	
	
	

	Approved
	Without discussion, those items not already starred on the agenda or indicated at the start of the meeting.


	 3/06

	FORMAL BUSINESS (S/06/01)
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	Amendments to Formal Business reported in Paper S/06/01, as follows (deletions struck through, additions underlined):

(i) Paragraph 3 -  Resignations:

Mr Dr Chenghu Ma (Reader, Department of Biological SciencesDepartment of Accounting, Finance and Management) – 11 January 2006

Dr Magdy Abdel-Kader (Lecturer, Department of Accounting, Finance and Management) – 30 April 2006.

	 4/06

	
	
	

	
	Subject to amendments noted in M.4/06 above, items of Formal Business reported in Paper S/06/01, copy attached to the file copy of the Minutes.


	 5/06

	MATTERS ARISING
	

	
	
	

	
	None.


	 6/06

	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S STATEMENT
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor’s statement to the Senate (Appendix A attached for members only) covering:

· the financial position of the University;
· student applications and recruitment;
· the AUT action.
	 7/06

	
	
	

	Report of the Working Party on Academic Decision Making Structures – Membership and Terms of Reference of Committees (paper S/06/02)
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	(i) that the membership of the Board of Studies for Learning Partnerships be amended as follows (deletions struck through, additions underlined): 
Membership

Ex officio
Dean of Learning Partnerships (Chair)
Associate Dean of Learning Partnerships

Pro-Vice Chancellor (Academic Standards)
Dean of the Graduate School, or his/her nominee
Deans of Faculties

Director of Learning Partnerships

Deputy Director (Strategic Partnerships)
Deputy Academic Registrar
Appointed

Two representatives from each institution with which the University has a formal institutional partnership agreement to validate programmes which lead to University of Essex awards
Elected
One student representative nominated by the President of the Students' Union

Nominated

Two student representatives from partner institutions, to be nominated by partner institutions on a rotating basis by invitation of the Chair 

The Faculty Board may invite individuals presenting specific proposals to attend Board meetings.

(ii) that, subject to the amendment set out in paragraph (i) above, the membership and terms of reference of the following committees of the Senate, be approved as set out in Paper S/06/02 (copy attached to the file copy of the Minutes), with effect from October 2006:

Faculty Boards

Undergraduate and Graduate School Boards (including sub-committees)

Quality Assurance Committee

Learning and Teaching Committee.


	 8/06
 9/06

	Report of the Working Party to Review the Effectiveness of Senate (paper S/06/03)
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	The Working Party to Review the Effectiveness of Senate had been established following a similar review by the Council of its own effectiveness. The overall objective was to improve the University’s governance structures, including a more efficient and effective Senate which, operating within the University’s existing constitutional framework, was able to engage fully with the development of its academic policy and strategy.  The Working Party believed that a shift in institutional culture was required to enable the Senate to fulfil a serious role in influencing the University’s strategic decision-making. This was essential to the management of the University because of the relationship between financial decision-making and the development of academic policy in a complex and rapidly changing environment.  


	10/06

	
	The Working Party’s report which had been submitted to the Senate for preliminary discussion had been considered by the Vice-Chancellor’s Advisory Group (VAG) and would be reviewed further by VAG in the light of Senate discussion. 


	11/06

	
	The Senate considered each of the Working Party’s recommendations in turn. The following points were discussed and noted:


	12/06

	
	Recommendation 2ii

The Working Party was tasked with considering the relationship of Senate with Council as well as its own sub-committees. The most direct and effective means of communicating the views of Senate to Council was through Senate’s elected representatives on Council and the Working believed that establishing this group as the Senate Agenda Group would provide the most consistent and coherent channel of communication between Senate and Council.

	13/06

	
	Recommendation 4

It was noted that the wording of recommendation 4 should be consistent with paragraph 29 of the proposed revised Statute XX, as follows:


To recommend to the Council the establishment of academic partnerships with other educational bodies, as appropriate.


	14/06

	
	Recommendation 5

The proposed revisions to Statute XX were intended:

(i) to include new powers required by specific recommendations of the Working Party;

(ii) to re-order existing paragraphs into thematic groups to make Senate’s powers more transparent; and
(iii) to introduce consistency with parallel changes in policy, e.g. re-naming of committees as recommended by the Working Party on Academic Decision Making Structures (ADMS).

	15/06

	
	Recommendation 6
It was proposed that the Research Advisory Group (RAG) should be included in the group of committees that reports annually to the Senate in order to make its work more transparent. The Working Party had focused on the operation of the Senate and its current sub-committees and had not undertaken a comprehensive review of the University’s committees and working groups and their relationship with the Senate. It was agreed that the Working Party should consider the proposal to include RAG in its list of sub-committees, noting the counter-argument that to do so would create an unnecessary workload both for the Senate and the Research and Business Development Office.


	16/06

	
	Recommendation 9
It was agreed that the Working Party should review the following:

(i) whether the Directors of the Data Archive and ISER should be ex officio members of Senate alongside other Heads of Department;
(ii) the number of student representatives, in light of the Students’ Union’s view that each Faculty convenor should be a member of Senate, together with the President and Vice-President (Welfare and Academic) of the Students’ Union;

(iii) whether heads of partner institutions should routinely be invited to attend Senate as observers.
There was general agreement that the Working Party should attempt to retain its proposed maximum of 58 members of the Senate, while also having regard for the legitimate interests of a wide range of groups within the University. Concern was expressed that the number of elected members of Senate should not be reduced further, since few opportunities would exist for members of staff who were not office holders to sit on Senate committees within the revised ADMS.

	17/06

	
	Recommendation 12
It was accepted that there would be limited ‘academic business’ for consideration by an additional (first of four) Senate meeting at the beginning of the academic year. However, there was general support for introducing such a meeting to provide an opportunity for new members, including student representatives, to meet and establish a sense of cohesion, as well as for the Vice-Chancellor to report on issues of importance and relevance for the academic year ahead.


	18/06

	
	Recommendation 13
It was noted that the Working Party’s recommendations about start and end times for Senate meeting had been intended to encourage a sense of commitment among members to being available for a minimum time-span for each meeting. There was general support for the notion that meetings should last no longer than three hours and widespread support for replacing the traditional 2.15pm start for calendared meetings with a 2pm start.

	19/06

	
	Recommendation 14
The recommendation that Pro-Vice-Chancellors should sit alongside the main body of senators had been intended to highlight their status as members of the Senate and to introduce a greater sense of collegiality. Some senators voiced explicit support for this recommendation. 

	20/06

	
	Recommendation 15
The Working Party believed that providing explicit opportunities for senators to meet and interact socially would establish and increase the Senate’s sense of cohesion.  Students’ Union representatives expressed particular support for  an opportunity for senators to mix socially early in the academic year, since this would support the induction of student representatives.  


	21/06

	
	It was noted that the Working Party’s recommendations for revisions to Statutes and Ordinances would be reviewed in the context of a broader revision of the University’s Charter, Statutes, Ordinances and Regulations.  

	22/06

	
	In addition to obtaining the views of VAG on the Working Party’s report, it was agreed that informal comments should be sought from the Chair of Council. The final report and recommendations of the Working Party would be submitted to the Senate for approval in June 2006.


	23/06

	The Student Experience (Paper S/06/04)


	

	Noted
	The Student Experience paper presented to the Senate had been revised following consultation with Heads of Department and School Boards. In particular, the current version acknowledged the important role the University’s research strengths played in attracting students. The proposals set out in the Student Experience paper were intended to provide a framework within which existing good practice in departments would be embedded and built upon. The framework would enable departments to ensure that they were meeting minimum standards for academic support as well as providing a University-level oversight mechanism. Standardisation of practice in departments was not required.  Nor would it be appropriate, since, for example, the definition of employability skills and the associated arrangements for assessment or recording of employability skills training and/or development would vary from discipline to discipline.


	24/06

	
	A number of key aspects of the Student Experience paper were highlighted:

(i) the importance of raising students’ awareness of employability issues early in their undergraduate careers, with departments playing a key role in addition to the Careers Advisory Service;
(ii) the importance of providing students with tools to support their personal development, for example, by means of a University-wide Personal Development Planning (PDP) mechanism;

(iii) the role students could play in supporting their own, others’ and personal development, e.g. by engaging in structured peer support or taking advantage of voluntary or paid employment opportunities

(iv) the opportunities provided by the University’s high quality IT infrastructure for delivering and supporting more student-centred and student-led activities; and

(v) the need to review the University’s space management policy in order to give higher priority to supporting the student experience. 


	25/06

	
	Consultation to date had identified a number of key principles on which there was general agreement:
(i) that the University needed to focus more proactively on the quality of the undergraduate student experience in order to remain competitive;

(ii) that more proactive steps should be taken to improve student retention, achievement and employability as well as other key issues identified by the Student Satisfaction Survey; and 

(iii) that the University’s definition of the Student Experience should also encompass non-academic aspects of student life.
	26/06

	
	
	

	
	Academic members of the Senate expressed concern about the potential impact of the proposals contained in the Student Experience paper on departmental research activities. While there was general support for the view that student retention and employability should be improved, there was also tension between the University’s emerging student experience strategy and its research strategy. It was particularly important to minimise the impact of any requirement to monitor departmental academic support activities.  
	27/06

	
	
	

	
	It was accepted that a variety of models would need to be adopted to resource additional academic support arrangements in departments. It would not always be appropriate for research-active staff to deliver employability skills training and alternative, appropriately-skilled staff or student helpers would be required.
	28/06

	
	
	


	
	The Students’ Union Vice-President (Student Development) expressed strong support for the proposal to increase awareness among undergraduates of graduate employment issues, and that departments should be actively involved in this process. The Students’ Union was concerned about the University’s relatively poor position in league tables in the area of employability and believed that a systematic approach to embedding employability skills training and development in the learning and teaching process would enhance students’ awareness of employability issues and improve their employment prospects. 
	29/06

	
	
	

	
	An audit of departmental practice in relation to employability skills training would take place during the next year.  The Learning and Teaching Unit and the Careers Advisory Service would be actively involved. The outcomes of the audit would be evaluated in order to identify specific additional resource requirements both centrally and at departmental level. Funding would be available from increased tuition fee income to meet such costs.

	30/06

	
	Further consultation would take place on the development of the Student Experience Strategy during the next academic year.

	31/06

	REPORTS OF SCHOOL BOARDS
	

	
	

	(a)
Graduate School (S/06/05)
	

	
	

	Approval of New Degree Schemes
	

	
	

	Resolved
	that the following new degree schemes be approved for introduction in October 2006:


Graduate Diploma in Politics


MA/PG Certificate in Atlantic History


LLM in Health Care Law and Human Rights


MA/Diploma in Sociology of Globalisation 


MA/PG Diploma in Globalisation, Development and Environment Professional Doctorate in Child and Educational Psychology.

	32/06

	
	
	

	Change to Higher Degree Regulations
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that Regulation 4.31 governing staff candidates be amended with effect from October 2006 as set out below (deleted text struck though, new text underlined):


	33/06

	
	Regulation 4.31

Members of staff of the University other than those specified in Regulation 4.30. may become candidates for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy and their candidature shall be governed by Regulations 4.1.-4.28. except that they shall normally be required to register and be supervised and to undertake supervised study and research in the University for not less than twelve terms if they are of Bachelor standing and nine terms if they are of Mastership standing. The examination of staff candidates shall be conducted exclusively by two external examiners appointed by the Senate on the recommendation of the appropriate Pro-Vice-Chancellor, who shall consult the Dean of the Graduate School; the report and recommendation of the examiners shall be received by the Senate. A candidate will be examined as a staff candidate if they are, or have been, a member of staff of the University at any time during their period of registration. The Senate may however exceptionally permit them in individual cases to become candidates under Regulation 4.30. on the recommendation of the Dean of the Graduate School. For the purpose of this Regulation, research students employed on the following contracts shall not be considered members of staff:

(i) Graduate Teaching Assistant/Demonstrator contracts

(ii) Research or teaching contracts of half-time or less, except where they have been employed for more than one year in total length during their period of study.


	

	(b)
School of Humanities and Comparative Studies (S/06/06)
	

	
	
	

	Approval of New Degree Schemes
	

	
	

	Resolved
	that the following new degree schemes be approved for introduction in October 2006:

BA History of Art and American (US) Studies (3-year)

BA History of Art and American (US) Studies (4-year)


	34/06

	
	that the following new degree schemes be approved with immediate effect:

BA History (Year Abroad) (4-year)


	35/06

	
	
	

	Change of Scheme Title

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following change of scheme title be approved with effect from October 2006:

from: BA Sociology

to:     BA Sociology (Humanities)


	36/06

	(c)
School of Law
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	
	37/06

	
	
	

	(d)
School of Social Sciences (S/06/07
	

	
	
	

	Approval of New Degree Schemes
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following degree scheme be approved for introduction in October 2006: 


BA Economics (International Exchange) (4yr)


	38/06

	Discontinuation of Degree Scheme
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following degree scheme be discontinued with effect from October 2006: 


BA Economics with Human Rights.

	39/06


	(e)
School of Science and Engineering (S/06/08)
	

	
	
	

	Proposal for Changes to Rules of Assessment

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that with effect from 2006/07 the required year mark for second year students in the Department of Psychology be changed to 40%, and that for the benefit of current second year students capping of the year mark be applied at 40% rather than 35%.
	40/06

	
	
	

	REPORTS OF COMMITTEES WHICH REPORT TERMLY TO THE SENATE
	

	
	

	(a)
Information Systems Strategy Committee (S/06/09)
	

	
	

	Noted
	
	41/06

	
	
	

	(b)
Academic Standards Committee (S/06/10)
	

	
	

	Study Abroad
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	Concern was expressed about the workload that would be generated for departments by the requirement to set unseen examinations for part-year Study Abroad students who were only registered during the autumn term. Current arrangements were more flexible and suited departments, as well as meeting the needs of those students who wished to undertake an extended piece of work.
	42/06

	
	
	

	
	It was noted, however, that current arrangements led to inconsistent treatment of part-year Study Abroad students and that the variety of different arrangements made by departments led to difficulties for students and the Study Abroad Office in obtaining information about marks that had been awarded. Study Abroad students were potential ambassadors for the University on return to their home institution and it was therefore important that they had a positive experience of study at Essex.
	43/06

	
	
	

	
	A number of senators accepted that regularising the arrangements for assessing part-year Study Abroad students who left at the end of the autumn would be beneficial, but questioned whether a University-wide requirement to set unseen examinations was the most appropriate solution. 
	44/06

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that proposals for the assessment of part-year Study Abroad students should be referred back to Academic Standards Committee for further consideration in the light of Senate’s comments. 
	45/06

	
	

	Optional Coursework
	

	
	

	Resolved
	that, with effect from 2006/07, where coursework counts toward the final assessment of a course it may not be voluntary.


	46/06

	
	
	

	Working Party on Academic Support

	
	
	

	Resolved
	i. that enrolment and attendance on in-sessional English Language courses should be obligatory for all new students who have C or B- scores in the English Language test at the start of the year.  All students with a B score who request support should also be accommodated on a first-come first-served basis, subject to sufficient resource being available.


ii. that departments (as well as the English Language Teaching Centre) should have responsibility for monitoring student engagement with required in-sessional English Language courses, so that they are able to ensure that their students’ academic achievement is not compromised by inadequate English language skills.
iii. that students should be assessed at the end of the course (20 weeks) in four skill areas with the emphasis placed on writing skills; 

iv. that where the English Language course is not integral to a degree scheme then consideration should be given to introducing an element of progression.  For example, those students whose profile demonstrates a need for further support should be required to attend a Pre-Sessional course.  Returning students who were unable to provide evidence of having attended a language course during the vacation would be assessed and required to join a language class the following year as necessary.


	47/06
48/06
49/06
50/06

	a) Accessibility of Academic Staff


	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	i. that departments should make clear to students the type and level of contact they can reasonably expect from academic staff (e.g. email, advertised office hours, appointments) and that departments should offer students a range of communication options as appropriate;    

ii. that departments should ensure that Graduate Teaching Assistants have contact/office hours commensurate with the number of students and classes they teach;
iii. that all information provided to students should be comprehensively reviewed and updated where necessary.  In particular the range of departmental support available to individual students should be made clear.  (e.g. Departmental Handbook, Departmental websites and notice boards); 

iv. that, from 2007/08, every first year student should have an individual meeting with the Director of Undergraduate Studies or his/her nominee before the end of the Autumn term.  This would become integral to the personal development planning process and would help to identify any additional support required by individual students at an early stage.  Departments should be encouraged to adopt this practice from 2006/07.

	51/06
52/06
53/06
54/06

	b) Assessment and Feedback
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	i. that departments should review the current format of assignment coversheets/formative feedback mechanisms in consultation with their Staff Student Liaison Committees, with a view to incorporating good practice from within the University and beyond;


ii. that, from 2007/08, every full year and Autumn term course should include an early assessment opportunity to provide feedback before the end of the Autumn term on individual student performance to allow any additional support to be targeted at an early stage.

	55/06
56/06

	Noted 
	The requirement to include an early assessment opportunity to provide feedback before the Autumn term applied equally to English language support classes. Arrangements were being made to record English language support courses on the Student Records Database from October 2006, on order to facilitate the monitoring of students’ attendance and progress on these.
	57/06

	
	
	

	Extenuating Circumstances Advisory Group
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that, with effect from the academic year 2006/07, the current extenuating circumstances guidelines be amended so that students who experience extenuating circumstances that prevent them from completing and submitting their coursework before the deadline, and are therefore considered to be ‘Extenuating Performance’ claims, should be permitted to submit their completed work after the deadline with an Extenuating Performance Form and appropriate evidence.  However, a caveat should remain which stipulates that late submission of this nature would not be accepted after marked assignment/model answers had been released to students.
	58/06

	

	University Campus Suffolk

	
	
	

	Resolved
	i. that the general principles governing the quality assurance arrangements for UCS as outlined in Appendix 1 to the report of Academic Standards Committee (25.1.06 and 1.3.06) be approved.  Formal approval of Joint Academic Committee membership and terms of reference would be sought when they had been agreed following consultation with all partner institutions; 

ii. that pending the formal establishment of the new UCS Joint Academic Committee, the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Academic Standards) be authorised, as Chair of Academic Standards Committee, to receive proposals for new programmes, to oversee the programme validation arrangements and to make recommendations on programme validations to the two Senates as appropriate.


	59/06
60/06

	
	
	

	Academic Offences Procedure
	

	
	

	Resolved
	that, for first year repeating students only, and with immediate effect, academic offences penalties should not be carried forward. Details of the penalties would however remain on student files and further offences would still be treated as second offences.  


	61/06

	
	
	

	Institutional Validation Report for Colchester Institute
	

	
	

	RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL

	

	
	that Colchester Institute be approved as a strategic partner institution of the University of Essex from August 2006, subject to the conditions outlined in the Validation Report;
Administrative Notes:

(i) this was a recommendation of the Board of Studies for Learning Partnerships (see agenda paper S/06/11) as well as Academic Standards Committee;

(ii) the Validation Report is available upon request from the Academic Registrar’s Office.

	62/06

	Resolved
	that the partnership be placed within the purview of the Board of Studies for Learning Partnerships.
Administrative Note:

(i) this was a recommendation of the Board of Studies for Learning Partnerships (see agenda paper S/06/11) as well as Academic Standards Committee. 


	63/06

	Periodic Review Reports
	

	
	

	a) Art History (PGT)
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following scheme be continued until the next cycle of Periodic Review:

MA Gallery Studies


	 64/05

	b) Maths Undergraduate Schemes
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following schemes be continued until the next cycle of Periodic Review:

BSc Mathematics

BSc Mathematics (with a year in the USA)

BSc Mathematics for Secondary Teaching

BSc Mathematics with Network Security Creation

BSc Mathematics with Computing

BSc Mathematics with Economics

BSc Accounting and Mathematics

BSc Computing and Mathematics

BSc Economics and Mathematics

BSc Finance and Mathematics

BSc Management and Mathematics

BSc Management, Mathematics and Economics (3 year)

BSc Management, Mathematics and Economics (4 year)

BSc Management with Mathematics.

	65/06

	(c)
Board of Studies for Learning Partnerships (S/06/11)
	

	
	

	Periodic Review of Agriculture
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following schemes be re-validated for delivery at Writtle College for a period of five years commencing in September 2006:
BSc(Hons) Agriculture

BSc(Hons) Agriculture with Business Management

BSc(Hons) Agriculture and the Environment

BSc Agriculture

FdSc Agriculture.
	66/06

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the following schemes be re-validated for delivery at Writtle College for a period of five years commencing in September 2006:
BSc (Hons) Horticulture





BSc (Hons) Horticulture with Business Management


BSc (Hons) Horticultural Crop Production


BSc (Hons) International Horticulture




BSc (Hons) Landscape and Amenity Management


BSc (Hons) Sports Turf Science and Management

BSc (Ord) Horticulture

FdSc Horticulture

FdSc Horticultural Crop Production

FdSc Landscape and Amenity Management

FdSc Landscape Construction

FdSc Professional Floristry

FdSc Sports Turf and Golf Course Management.
	67/06

	
	
	

	Validated Provision for South East Essex College
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that BA (Hons) Social Work be validated for delivery at South East Essex College for a period of five years commencing in September 2006, subject to the conditions in the Validation Report being fulfilled and monitored in accordance with the arrangements agreed by the Board, and subject to approval of the Scheme by the General Social Care Council (GSCC).
	68/06

	
	
	

	Validated Provision for the Tavistock and Portman NHS Trust
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that MA/Postgraduate Diploma The Foundations of Psychoanalytic Psychotherapy be re-validated for delivery at the Tavistock and Portman NHS Trust for a period of five years commencing in October 2006, subject to the conditions and recommendations in the Report being fulfilled and monitored in accordance with the arrangements agreed by the Board.
	69/06

	
	
	

	Validated Provision for Insearch Essex
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the titles for existing and proposed ‘Higher Certificate of Education’ programmes offered by Insearch Essex be amended to ‘Certificate of Higher Education’ as follows:

Certificate of Higher Education in Business Management 

Certificate of Higher Education in Computer Science.

	70/06

	Articulation Routes from Insearch Certificate of Higher Education Programmes
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that the revised list of articulation routes be approved.
From the Certificate of Higher Education in Business Management to:
· BA Accounting N400 BA/ACC
· BA Accounting and Finance N420 BA/ACCF

· BSc Business Management N200 BSc/BM
· BSc Finance N300 BSc/Fin
· BA Accounting and Management NN24 BA/ACCM
· BSc Financial Management N340 BSc/FMgt
From the Certificate of Higher Education in Computer Science to:
· BSc Computer Science G400 BSc/CoS
· BSc Computer Science (Internet Technology) G4N1 BSc/CSIT
· BSc Computer Science (Software Engineering) G600 BSc/CSSE
· BSc Computer Science (Artificial Intelligence) G700 BSc/CSAI
· BSc Computer Science (Embedded Systems and Robotics) G467 BSc/CSESR.
	71/06

	
	
	

	Partnership with Colchester Institute
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that BA (Hons) Art & Design (with pathways in Fine Art, Fashion & Textiles, Graphic Media, and Three Dimensional Design & Craft) and FdA Video Production be validated for delivery at Colchester Institute for a period of five years commencing September 2006, subject to the conditions and recommendations in the Validation Report being reviewed and monitored in accordance with arrangements agreed by the Board.
	72/06

	
	
	

	REPORTS OF COMMITTEES WHICH REPORT ANNUALLY TO THE SENATE
	

	
	

	(a)
Library Committee (S/06/12)
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	A member queried the Vice-Chancellor’s statement that expenditure on books was above average for the 1994 Group, citing other indicators from the same survey that showed that Library resources had declined relative to other members of the 1994 Group.  The University’s declining investment in the Library was contrasted with a recent MORI survey which found that libraries were students’ top priority for the investment of additional tuition fee income. Concern was also expressed about the pressure on Library space. 


	73/06

	
	It was suggested, however, that expenditure per FTE was the most appropriate comparator, given the size of the student body, and on this indicator the University compared favourably with its competitors. The University was committed to maintaining a well-resourced Library, and to increasing its budget and space allocation as resources permitted.


	74/06

	
	The British Library had commissioned a national report on creating regional and national reserves of university research materials. The University’s Library Strategy would need to be reviewed in the light of this.

	75/06

	
	The Librarian expressed concern that the recent decline in funding and the growing pressure on space might affect the Library’s ability to accept donations of collections in future. He supported the view that further investment in the Library should take place when the University’s financial position had improved. 


	76/06

	(b)
Centres Review Committee (S/06/13)
	

	
	
	

	Establishment of New Centres
	

	

	RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL

	

	
	that the Centre for Digital Lifestyles be established, under the joint Directorship of Dr Michael Gardner (Chimera) and Professor Vic Callaghan (Computer Science).


	77/06

	
	
	

	REPORTS FROM FINANCE AND STRATEGY COMMITTEE
	

	
	

	(a)
HEFCE Grant Announcement 2006-07 (S/06/14)


	

	Noted
	
	78/06


	(b)
Latest Budgetary Situation 2005-06 and Financial Forecasts for

2006-07 onwards (S/06/15)

	

	Noted
	The budget showed the projected surplus/deficit for University of Essex Southend. These figures had been analysed by an external member of the Audit and Risk Management Committee who had adjusted the figures across the two years, but had confirmed the overall forecast set out in the business plan, subject to the stated assumptions.


	79/06

	AMENDMENTS TO ORDINANCES AND REGULATIONS (S/06/16)
	

	
	
	

	Ordinance 29: Study Leave and Leave of Absence
	

	
	
	

	RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL
	

	
	
	

	
	that, following consultations with the AUT, amendments to Ordinance 29 be approved, as follows (new wording underlined): 

Ordinance 29 - Study Leave and Leave of Absence

1. In accordance with Section XXIX of the Statutes each member of the academic staff has an entitlement to study leave. The fundamental purpose of study leave is to enable academic staff to undertake research that contributes to the University’s mission and research strategy and to the further development of the individual as a scholar. 

2. The entitlement is one term of study leave with full salary for each six terms’ service as a member of the full time permanent or probationary academic staff. Temporary academic staff are not entitled to study leave. However, if a member of the temporary academic staff becomes permanent or probationary, he or she can count his or her length of service as a member of the temporary academic staff for the purpose of accruing entitlement to study leave. Part time academic staff are entitled to study leave on a pro-rata basis. A term of study leave will start half-way between the end of the preceding term and the start of the term to be taken as study leave, and will end half-way between the end of the term taken as study leave and the start of the term in which duties re-commence. If more than one term of study leave is taken consecutively then the study leave will end half-way between the end of the final term and the start of the term in which duties re-commence.
For the purpose of accruing entitlement to study leave, time spent on maternity leave will count towards entitlement. Time spent on paid leave of absence (funded, for example, by a Research Council or academic foundation) which results in research that contributes to the University’s mission will also count towards entitlement. Time spent on unpaid leave of absence, study leave or extended sick leave will not count towards entitlement. However, the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research and Business Development) may agree to the counting of time spent on unpaid leave of absence or sick leave if this is clearly in the interests of the department concerned. 

3. Providing an academic member of staff has accrued the necessary entitlement then study leave will be granted subject to the following conditions: 

a. that the work to be undertaken during a period of study leave is of benefit to the University, the Department and the individual member of staff; 

b. that the application has been signed by the Head of Department (and, if appropriate, the Dean and/or Area Director) who will comment on whether he or she approves the application in relation to content and timing; 

c. that the study leave will be spent on the work specified in the application for leave; 
d. that the member of staff submits a report on the study undertaken at the end of the period of study leave which indicates how far the stated objectives of the study leave have been achieved. In certain circumstances a member of staff may for good reason change his or her plans provided that a case has been made to their Head of Department. 

e. A satisfactory report on the study undertaken during a period of study leave is required before further applications for study leave can be approved. 

4. Application for study leave for a particular term or terms shall be made by the member of staff, using the appropriate form, at least two terms before the first day of the term from which study leave is requested.
The Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research and Business Development) will be responsible for approving study leave applications. If the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research and Business Development) does not approve an application he or she will give the reason/reasons to the individual. 

5. During a period of study leave a member of academic staff shall not be required to undertake teaching or administrative duties.

6. Members of staff are reminded that the purpose of study leave is to enhance the research profile of the University and the individual.  It is NOT intended to function as an indirect subsidy for the research output of other Universities.  For that reason special provisions apply where a member of staff tenders their resignation immediately before or during a period of study leave.  Following discussions with the member of staff, the University reserves the right to withdraw approval of study leave at the point where a member of staff tenders their resignation.  The options to be discussed with the member of staff will be:

a. To allow the member of staff to continue with their study leave where the planned programme of research is agreed to be in the interests of the University, the department and the individual member of staff.

b. To terminate the study leave and require the member of staff to undertake such teaching, research and administrative duties as reasonably allocated by the Head of Department.

c. To waive the notice period in order to allow the member of staff to leave their employment with the University early and take up their new post.

In the event that neither a), b) nor c) above are agreed and the member of staff does not return to work, the University will stop pay during what will then be deemed a period of unauthorised absence.
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	Ordinance 6 – Title of English Language Teaching
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	Concern was expressed about the proposal to use the term ‘Academy’ in the new title for the English Language Teaching Centre, since this might be open to different interpretations by different groups of potential applicants. The Director of the ELTC explained that International Academy was designed to represent better the breadth of the Centre’s activities and was expected to be attractive to students in a competitive international market. 
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	RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL
	

	
	
	

	
	that Ordinance 6 be amended as follows (new text underlined, deleted text struck through):
1
………

2.
There shall be Departments and Centres in the University as follows:
Department of Accounting, Finance and Management
Department of Art History and Theory
Department of Biological Sciences
Department of Computer Science
East 15 Acting School
Department of Economics
Department of Electronic Systems Engineering
English Language Teaching CentreInternational Academy
Entrepreneurship and Business, School of
Department of Government
Department of Health and Human Sciences 
Department of History
Department of Language and Linguistics
Department of Law
Department of Literature, Film, and Theatre Studies
Department of Mathematical Sciences
Department of Philosophy
Department of Psychology
Institute for Social and Economic Research
Department of Sociology
The UK Data Archive.

3.
……… 
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	Residence Regulations
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that Regulation 12.6, which reads: ‘A Registered Occupant who wishes to terminate his or her occupancy before the end of his or her Contractual Period may only give notice to the University at the published dates’ be deleted with effect from 2006/07.
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	Regulation 6.12 – Academic Offences
	

	Resolved
	that Regulation 6.12 be amended as follows, with immediate effect (new wording underlined, deleted wording struck through):
6.12.
It is an academic offence for a student to engage in unfair academic practices or to cheat in any examination, or in any other submitted part of his or her University work, whether or not such work is formally assessed. A student may be found guilty of an academic offence whether or not there has been intention to deceive; that is, a judgement that serious negligence has occurred is sufficient to determine guilt. 

Academic offences and unfair academic practices include: 

copying the work of another candidate or otherwise communicating with another candidate in an examination; 

introducing any written, printed or electronically-stored information into an examination, other than material expressly permitted in the instructions for that examination; 

using the work of others (whether written, printed or some other form) without acknowledgement; 

repeating work previously submitted for an assessed assignment without full acknowledgement of the extent to which that previous work has been used; 

falsifying data or evidence; 

submitting a fraudulent claim of extenuating circumstances. 

It is an academic offence for a student knowingly to assist another student to engage in unfair academic practices or to cheat in any examination, or in any other piece of work the mark for which will count either towards the student's result for the year, or towards his or her final degree classification. 

a. Plagiarism, that is, using or copying the work of others (whether written, printed or in any other form) without proper acknowledgement in any coursework.

b. Repeating work previously submitted for another assignment without full acknowledgement of the extent to which that previous work has been used.

c. Falsifying data or evidence.

d. Submitting a fraudulent claim of extenuating circumstances.

e. Assisting another student to commit an academic offence.

f. Submitting written work produced collaboratively unless this is explicitly allowed.

g. Copying the work of another candidate or otherwise communicating with another candidate in an examination.

h. Introducing any written, printed or electronically stored information into an examination other than material expressly permitted in the instructions for that examination.

This list is not exhaustive.

Allegations of academic offences shall be dealt with in accordance with procedures determined by the Senate. Previous offences shall be taken into account.
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	Matriculation Regulations
	

	
	
	

	Resolved
	that Matriculation Regulations 1.2 and 1.7 be amended as follows, with effect from 2006/07 (new wording underlined, deleted text struck through):

1.2.

Only persons who have satisfied the general entrance requirements of the University and who are aged eighteen or over may be permitted to matriculate. Applicants to non-award bearing schemes of study of the University must be at least seventeen years of age at the point of enrolment.  Whilst the University has no minimum or upper age limits on entry, those who will be under 18 years of age will be required to comply with University child protection procedures. Offers of admission will only be made to those applicants who undertake to comply with the University’s child protection procedures.
1.7. 
The Board of a School Dean of a Faculty may declare the following eligible for selection for admission:

(a) Applicants who do not satisfy any of the requirements listed in Regulation 1.5 above, but who submit satisfactory evidence of having passed examinations which are considered to be equivalent to any of those listed.

(b) In special cases, applicants who will be over twenty-one years of age by the date on which they wish to be admitted and who submit satisfactory evidence of previous study and of the capacity and attainments requisite to enable them to pursue the scheme of study for which they are applying.
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Joanne Tallentire
Senior Assistant Registrar
21 April 2006
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